Westmoreland Town Board
Budget Workshop 
October 1, 2019
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this workshop to order at 5:00 pm, October 1, 2019 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting are Councilpersons Barbara Phillips, Charles Hebbard, Randy Rundle, and Burton Seymour Jr. Also present was Highway Superintendent Russell Young.
Supervisor Eisnor stated that the Highway Superintendent has requested a 3% raise for himself and his employees. The Supervisor asked the Highway Superintendent to explain his budget.
Highway Superintendent Russell Young explained that the current fleet is in very good condition and the only purchase he would like to make for the coming year is for a new Gradall.  The Board members had previously been given a copy of the state bid quote for a gradall.  This explains the increase of 193% in his Machinery Equipment. Supervisor Eisnor stated that the Bookkeeper has more information on financing this piece of equipment and will be here shortly.
Highway Superintendent Young stated that the Transportation; General Repairs Personal Services; which is the summer payroll, shows an increase of 3% because of the raises he has asked for. Contractual Expense; will be remain at 2019 levels of $270,000.00.  
Line Item Permanent Improvements; Capital Outlay will also remain at the 2019 level of $112,000.00.  Highway Superintendent Young stated this is the CHIPS money. Superintendent Young explained that this is not a given for 2020 and the Highway Superintendents will be lobbying in Albany in March to keep it. Hopefully, we will also receive $25,000.00 from PAVENY again next year as well as the Winter Recovery fund.
The combination of Contractual Expense and Permanent Improvement will give the highway department $382,000.00 for road work in 2020.

Machinery; Contractual is funded at $106,210.51, up from $103,117.00 because the Highway Superintendent has been purchasing winter parts because salt has become so expensive, he has wants to keep the winter contractual available for salt purchases.  The Fuel expense will also remain level at $250,000.00.

The Tree and Brush, Contractual and CDL Drug Testing will remain the same. 
Councilperson Seymour asked the Highway Superintendent why he is requesting a 30% increase in the Snow Removal Personal Services fund. Highway Superintendent Young stated that he is accounting for a 3% raise and is requesting an additional full time employee. 

Snow Removal Contractual is the salt fund and is up 15.78% due increased salt prices.
Under Employee Benefits, State Retirement, Social Security and Medicare reflect an increase due to raises. Workers Compensation will remain at 2019 rates, Life Insurance has been discontinued for all employees and Disability is also not available.  Hospital and Medical Insurance is showing a 14.54% increase, also due to raises.
Debt Service, Debt Principle will remain at zero until funding is obtained for the purchase of a gradall.
Revenues, Property Tax Distributed by County will remain at $1,000,000.00. This is the sales tax and the total amount to be distributed to the Highway Department.

Intergovernmental Charges will remain the same as 2018.

Use of Money and Property and Sale of Equipment will remain the same.
Discussion turned to hiring another full time employee.  Councilperson Rundle and Councilperson Hebbard posed several questions to the Highway Superintendent regarding need for an additional person in the summer months and if there were possibilities of retirements in the Highway personnel.
Councilperson Rundle stated that he is in favor of hiring another full time employee but not a seasonal employee.

The Supervisor reminded the Board that a full time employee gets benefits which will also increase our insurance premiums, state retirement, workers comp etc.

Highway Superintendent Young asked the Board for their approval to have the Bookkeeper cut a check as a pre-pay to Gorman for paving in the amount of $128,481.91.  This will allow him to submit for reimbursement from CHIPS sooner rather than later.  All Board members were in agreement.

Supervisor Eisnor stated this tentative budget will reflect a 3% raise for Highway personnel and asked the Board if they had any other questions or concerns regarding this 2019 Tentative Budget.

Councilperson Seymour stated that the Highway Superintendent is asking for a lot of money.

Councilperson Rundle asked the Highway Superintendent what equipment the Highway Department will need in the next five (5) years.  Superintendent Young replied that the fleet is in pretty good shape, the only thing he may need to replace is the 2010 International ten wheeler, and that should be good for another couple of years.

Councilperson Seymour suggested the Highway Superintendent look into purchasing a used gradall rather than a new one.  Discussion continued.  Superintendent Young agreed to pursue the purchase of a used gradall. 

Bookkeeper Diane Rolewicz arrived at 5:30.

Councilperson Seymour asked the Bookkeeper for the amount of overtime paid out in 2018.  Ms. Rolewicz replied around $5,000.00 per employee. 

The Bookkeeper stated the Town should be able to put $151,000.00 as a down payment for a gradall and finance the remaining $200,000.00.  She has requested information from several lending institutions but has only received one (1) back to date.  It is offering either a 5 year term or a 7 year term at 3.23%.

Councilperson Seymour was concerned as to what fund we would take the down payment from.  Bookkeeper Rolewicz it would come from the fund balance and has been a standard practice each year.

Councilperson Seymour stated that if the gradall is purchased, the Highway Department would not receive any new vehicles for at least two (2) years.  Discussion continued.

The Board decided to table this discussion until the next meeting allowing the Bookkeeper to obtain additional funding options and the Highway Superintendent to look into a used gradall. 

Highway Superintendent Young thanked the Board for their time and consideration and left the meeting at 5:45pm.

Supervisor Eisnor asked the Bookkeeper to estimate the total cost of an additional full time employee.  The Bookkeeper stated that benefits would add approximately $25,000.00 over the salary and the state retirement plan would also increase.  She estimated the total cost to be around $80,000.00.
Discussion continued whether to keep the part time seasonal employee or hire a full time employee.  Councilperson Hebbard suggested we hire a seasonal employee now and when and if an opening occurs move him to full time.

121 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Rundle to hire Tyler Misiaszek as a part-time seasonal employee.   Councilpersons Hebbard, Rundle and Seymour and Supervisor Eisnor voted AYE, Councilperson Phillips voted NAY.  The motion was declared carried. 
Lighting Districts and Water Districts
Bookkeeper Rolewicz distributed a copy of the Preliminary Taxable Values she received from Oneida County.  Ms. Rolewicz explained that the proposed tax rates will substantially cover the costs of the Water, Lighting and Sewer Districts.  She does not feel an increase is warranted in any of these funds.

The Board agreed and the Westmoreland Lighting District, the Tindall Lighting District, the Clark Mills Lighting District and the Martin Drive Sewer District will all remain at 2019 levels.

Supervisor Eisnor announced that the October 2nd meeting will be with the Justices.  The Board took several minutes to review the issues of the Justice Court in preparation of tomorrow’s meeting.

General Fund

Town Board Personal Services will be increased by 2.97% to account for raises for the Town Council. Contractual will remain at $3,500.00 for 2020.

Supervisor Personal Services will be increased by 3% to allow for raises for the Supervisor, Bookkeeper and Supervisor Clerk.  Equipment will be reduced by 50% from $1,000.00 to $500.00, and the Contractual will remain at 2019 levels. 
Tax Collection: the Tax Collector did not put in for a raise.  The Board feels a raise is warranted so the Personal Services budget line will be increased by 3%. The Tax Collector is requesting additional funding for her contractual Account from $3,147.00 to $3,813.00.

Budget Officer reflects a 3% increase for a raise.

Assessor did not request a raise, however the Board feels a 3% raise should be given as all other positions are receiving 3%.  The Personal Services line item will be increased by 3% for a raise for the Assessor and his Clerk.  The Assessor requested an additional $500.00 in his Equipment line for the purchase of a new computer, increasing the line item by 50%, the Contractual line will remain at 2019 funding.
Town Clerk did not request a raise, but for the sake of consistency the Board authorized a 3% raise.  The Contractual and Equipment line will remain level with 2019. 
Attorney and Engineer budget lines will remain unchanged.

Records Management will receive a 3% raise by Board decision; the Contractual line will remain unchanged.
Operation of Buildings will remain unchanged across the board.
The Tentative Budge reflected a reduction of 40% to $1,200.00 in line item Central Printing and Mailing. After a short discussion it was decided to leave the budget line at $2,000.00.

Special Items: Unallocated Insurance, and Contingent Account will remain unchanged from 2019, Municipal Association Dues will be increased by 5% due to rising dues fees.
Public Safety (traffic control) and Control of Dogs will remain unchanged.

Safety Inspection is the account that our Building Inspector and the Codes Enforcement Office are paid from. The Personal Services will be increased by 3% for raises and the Contractual line will remain unchanged.  Supervisor Eisnor stated he is considering changing these positions to hourly paid but would like to speak with the candidate for the Building Inspector position before any decisions are made.

Public Health, Personal Services will be increased by 3% for raise, the Equipment and Contractual lines will remain unchanged.
Under Transportation, the Personal Services line will be increased by 2.99% to allow for raises for the Highway Superintendent, the Deputy Highway Superintendent and the Highway Clerk. The Contractual line will remain unchanged.

Garage: Equipment will remain unchanged; the Contractual line will be reduced by 9.09% to $20,000.00.

Street Lighting and Sidewalks will remain at 2019 levels.

A short discussion commenced when Councilperson Seymour indicated he was approached by representatives of the Annunciation Church in Clark Mills about replacing the sidewalk in front of the Church.

Economic Assistance and Opportunity Programs for the Aging will remain unchanged.

Culture and Recreation: Recreation Administration, Personal services will be increased by 3% to allow for a raise for the Recreation Attendant.

Parks: Personal Services will be increased by 3% for a raise for the Park Laborer.  The Tentative Budget was reducing the Capital Outlay from $25,000.00 to $#15,000.00. AS short discussion commenced on refurbishing the Lowell field.  It was decided to leave the line item at $25,000.00 to allow for this development. Contractual will remain at $10,000.00.
Community Pool: Contractual is increasing from $4,000.00 to $5,000.00 to cover EDU charges and the increase in insurance premiums covering the pool.  The Equipment and Maintenance charges are also being increased by 300% given the rise in electrical charges being incurred.  Discussion began regarding whether the Westmoreland Activities Association should be responsible for the electrical charges.  Supervisor Eisnor stated it would be addressed in the new pool contract.
Youth Program will remain at 2019 levels.

Library: Personal Services will increase by 3.03% to allow for raises, the Equipment and   Contractual line items will remain unchanged for 2019.

Historian: the preliminary budget reflected no changes in this fund.  The Board felt a raise is warranted.  The Personal Services line will be increased by 3% the Contractual line will remain unchanged.
Celebrations will be unchanged.

Planning will no longer be funded as the Planning Board was combined with the Zoning Board. Zoning, Personal Services will increase by 139.88% due to the combination of the Boards and a 3% raise for the Zoning Clerk.  No funding is predicated for Equipment, but the Contractual line will increase by 35.27% due to the additional mailings and legal notices that will be required.

Human Rights, Community Beautification, Grant Writing, Emergency Disaster and Cemeteries will all remain at 2019 levels.  Councilperson Phillips asked for additional funding for the beautification line.  She wants to purchase and install “Welcome to Westmoreland” signs on the north and south ends of New York State Route 233.  The Board discussed this and decided that if these signs are purchased it will be taken from the contingency account.
Employee Benefits: State Retirement, Social Security and Medicare are all increasing due to raises.

Supervisor Eisnor read a letter that will be sent to the residents of the Tindall Water District explaining the problems that have occurred and explaining the changes that will be forthcoming.  The Board made a few revisions and the Clerk was instructed to mail the notices a soon as possible.

This meeting was recessed at 8:05 pm. 

Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
